
 
Minutes of CLA Regular Meeting 

Wednesday, March 12, 2025 - 7:00PM via ZOOM 
 
 
ATTENDING:       ABSENT: 
P. Schaer  Sherman 
D. Cushnie  Sherman 

M. O’Connor  Sherman    
  
   B. Licht   New Fairfield    
   J. Archer  New Fairfield 
J.  Main New Fairfield   
 
M. Gaffey  Brookfield   
W. Meikle  Brookfield 
B. Lohan  Brookfield 
      
     E. Siergiej  Danbury  
S. McColgan  Danbury 
J. Laughinghouse  Danbury 
 
S. Kluge   New Milford 
M. Toussaint  New Milford   
J. Wodarski  New Milford    
 
M. Howarth, Executive Director 
N. Stalter, Director of Ecology 
M. Gasperino, Operations Manager 
D. Wright, Administrative Coordinator 
 
Recorder:    D. Wright 
  
Guests:   2     
 
Vice Chairman, Marianne Gaffey, called the meeting to order at 7:00pm. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
CONSENT AGENDA 
Marianne removed the minutes from last month’s meeting from the consent agenda. 
 
Marianne Gaffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda, seconded by Bill Lohan, all voting in favor. 
 
Mark H. provided an update that last month’s minutes should have shown that Phyllis S. and Doug C. joined the meeting 
at 7:05pm. 
 



 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Marianne Gaffey made a motion to amend the minutes to show that Phyllis and Doug joined the meeting just prior to the 
equipment and facilities presentation, seconded by Mark Toussaint, all voting in favor. 

TREASURER (Will Meikle) 
Will stated that we are on budget year to date, running over in revenue and slightly over in expenses. We had a strong 
month of revenue thanks to donations from the community. 

Will Meikle made a motion that the board authorize CLA to approve the contract with Vendor A for $37,000 to complete 
Phase II of the Lake Management Plan, and that we will fund this from the CLA Board Approved budget. If for any 
unforeseen reason, the municipalities do not approve our budget we'll use the Unassigned Account to fund this. 
seconded by Bill Lohan, all voting in favor. 

PUBLIC SAFETY (Mark Howarth) 
Mark H. discussed that the two Patrol recruits are going through training with DEEP and if all goes wel they will be 
joining the Patrol this season. Mark stated he has been working with Chief Mellas and the senior officers to review 
processes and procedures, along with IT upgrades.  

EQUIPMENT & FACILITIES (Mark Howarth) 
Mark H. noted that Mike identified a replacement used truck, unfortunately, it sold quickly, so we may need to move 
more quickly on good opportunities. Work is being done to identify and get quotes on repairing one of the PWCs that has 
a leak. Mark added that Mike has been preparing for the upcoming season.  

PUBLIC AWARENESS (Mark Howarth) 
Mark H. stated that they completed the final filming of the “About the CLA” video which should be released in the next 
month or so. Mark noted that we have a postgraduate volunteer who will be reviewing our website, and she will help with 
our project of updating the home page design. 

WATERSHED MANAGEMENT (Steve Kluge, Neil Stalter) 
Steve K. provided an update on the pump up and the lake is up about 2 feet from his calculations. Neil discussed a letter 
that appoints him the executor of the AIS grant program which is for the Lake Stewart program. 

Phyllis Schear made a motion to approve the letter authorizing Neil as the agent of the AIS grant program, seconded by 
Marianne Gaffey, all voting in favor. 

Neil provided an update on the Lake Management Plan, including project costs and the sources of funding. 

Will Meikle made a motion that the board authorize CLA to approve the contract with Vendor A for up to $38,000 to 
complete Phase II of the Lake Management Plan, and that we will fund this from the CLA Board Approved budget. If for 
any unforeseen reason, the municipalities do not approve our budget we'll use the Unassigned Account to fund this, 
seconded by Phyllis Schaer, all voting in favor. 

Neil provided water quality highlights from the 2024 season. His full report will be done shortly and made available. 

Neil mentioned we will attend First Light’s technical committee meeting next week to discuss the plan for the drawdown 
for next winter and the nuisance plant monitoring plan for this summer, which will include our efforts to increase 
monitoring on Candlewood to help look for invasive species, notably hydrilla.   

Mark H. gave a brief overview of the hearing for the shoreline management plan that happened at the end of February 
noting we submitted our comments in writing.  
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ADJOURN 
Marianne Gaffey made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Steve Kluge, all voting in favor. 
 
The meeting adjourned at 7:52 pm.  
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
Joan Archer, Secretary 
Dee Wright, Administrative Coordinator 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

These minutes are not considered official until they have been approved at 
the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Candlewood Lake Authority. 



 
 

Martin W. O’Connor, Chair 
Candlewood Lake Authority  
March 12, 2025 

 
 
Municipalities 
The budget review process is now complete for all the respective municipalities. While not 
a concern, Brookfield was the only one who did not require a meeting or presentation. A 
big thank you to Will and Mark for their time, especially with the late evening 
presentations. 

 
Committees 
All committees continue to meet regularly with no major concerns noted. In addition, we 
are refreshing our Human Resource (HR) Committee. This team will focus on updating our 
HR policies and guidelines and assist with any HR concerns or issues raised to the 
Board.  

 
Financials 
The overall financial position remains strong, and no major concerns have been noted.  

 
Other 
Videos - We completed the last of the video shoots this past Monday with both the Vice 
Chair and me. The videos will now be edited and posted on our website. This completes 
the initial phases of videos planned.   
 
Volunteers – I am pleased to note our volunteer base continues to grow.  We have two 
individuals joining the team this month to provide support. The CLA could not do without 
the support of its delegates and these volunteers. A huge thank you to all.   

Martin W. O’Connor 
March 12, 2025 

 

WWW.CANDLEWOODLAKEAUTHORITY.ORG 

http://www.candlewoodlakeauthority.org/


Finance Committee
Financial Results
February 2025
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Income & Expense Overview
Financial Results thru February 2025
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Operational Income & Expense Summary
 Financial Results thru February 2025



Key Drivers of the deltas to Budget
Income:  Exceeded budget driven by Interest Income and Donations from 
the community.  

Administration:  Over budget driven by higher Professional Services, 
Technology Services and Payroll taxes, offset by Rent.  

Equipment & Facilities:  Under Budget driven by Utilities, Wages and 
Temporary Personnel wages .

Public Awareness:  Over budget driven by Fundraising expenses and CLA 
2024 Cleanup carry over expenses.

Public Safety:  Over budget due to Lake Patrol Wages, Boat Maintenance 
and Fuel costs.

Watershed:  Over budget due to Lake Testing, offset by Professional 
Development costs.



Committee Details



Income Details



Administration Expense Details



Equipment & Facilities Expense Details



Public Awareness Expense Details



Public Safety Expense Details



Watershed Management Expense Details



Other Income/Expense Details



Capital Summary Status



                 
        Balance Sheet Summary & Details



 

 

 

 

J. Neil Stalter  

Director of Ecology and Environmental Education 

Candlewood Lake Authority 

Re: March Monthly Report 

Date: 3/12/2025 

 

• We submitted our final comments on the SMP to FirstLight. They will include those 
comments, as well as their responses, with their final submitted SMP to FERC. We 
should be seeing those responses, and the filing to FERC, toward the end of March.  

o We have already heard from them that they plan to reinstate the 6-year review 
period and the public hearing. 

o We also attended the public hearing for this round and heard some very 
interesting comments from the community. There were many comments 
specifically about other lakes, but one thing that was brought up a few times for 
Candlewood was erosion concerns. 
 

• We have received final bids for the groundwater and streamflow portions of the nutrient 
budget sampling project for this summer. After sending an RFP to three contractors, we 
have reasonable options from two of them. I will go over these bids at the meeting for the 
board to vote on the project for this year! 
 

• I’m putting the finishing touches on the 2024 water quality report and will share that 
when finished with the board. I’ll go briefly over some highlights at the board meeting as 
well – but in general 2024 was a largely uneventful year water quality wise (in many 
cases, no news is good news). 
 

• I had a great time visiting WCSU and presenting on the CLA, what I do, and some career 
development advice for students as part of their LSAMP student development grant 
program, which I sit on the advisory board of. 
 
 



• The CAES is working on a paper regarding the changes in the plant community over time 
at multiple transect locations they’ve sampled for a number of years. This includes the 
changes in light of the drawdown and grass carp impacts as well. I have the honor of 
being included in the research and have been helping to review and edit the paper for 
submission & hopeful publication. 
 

• Recruitment for the Lake Steward program has already begun, and we have engaged the 
temp agency again for this year. They have expressed they’re already getting some 
interest in the positions! If you know anyone who might be interested in being a steward, 
please feel free to send them my way. 
 

• FirstLight submitted their annual report of the significant activities (a specific definition 
of projects done on the shoreline deemed significant per the SMP) the occurred on all the 
impoundments. I have reviewed this report and find no issue with it. It will be discussed 
further at the technical committee meeting, along with the drawdown and nuisance plant 
monitoring, which will be on Tuesday March 18. 
 

• We have set up multiple meetings with DEEP to learn more about the fishing 
tournaments that 
happen each 
year on 
Candlewood 
Lake, as well as 
a separate 
discussion on 
setting up a 
rapid response 
plan should 
hydrilla ever be 
discovered in the 
lake. 
 

• We have begun 
the development 
of a possible internship program for a college student in a relevant major to join us for a 
few months this year and help with our nutrient budget monitoring project, as well as 
work on and develop an independent research project as well. 



 
 

 
 
March 12, 2025 
Executive Director 
Mark Howarth                                
                                                           

 
Monthly Report 

 
 

• We completed the proposed FY 25/26 budget presentation process with our final three 
municipalities: New Milford, Sherman and Danbury. We welcomed the opportunity to 
speak with the leaders in our municipalities about our budget and the lake and 
appreciated their interest in what we are working on and issues concerning Candlewood.  
We look forward to the results of the town votes on their individual budgets to set our 
budget starting July 1st.  
 

• We are actively planning for the coming summer season covering all core functions of 
the CLA: public safety, water quality, operations and education. 
 

o Public Safety: I have been working with Chief Mellas and some of the senior 
officers of the Patrol to fine-tune processes and procedures that we will 
implement this season.   
 
We have been working on developing technology solutions to improve the 
functionality and efficiency of the Patrol and are looking forward to taking 
delivery of the third, and final, Silver Ships Patrol boat this May. That process is 
on schedule with the boat going into the “rigging” phase of its construction in the 
coming weeks.   
 
We are reviewing equipment for the season and ensuring our equipment is in 
working order prior to the start of the season and we are proceeding with the 
spring training and hiring process. 
 

o Water Quality: Neil and I have been working together on his plans for the summer 
season as well. We are looking forward to Phase 2 of the nutrient budget study for 
the Lake Management Plan as well as completing our Invasive Species Early 
Detection and Rapid Response Plan.   
 



We will continue to work with DEEP to restore a balance to our lake’s ecosystem 
by returning some plant life to the lake and we will be meeting with DEEP 
Fisheries to better understand the sport fishing tournament process used to 
regulate tournaments in the State of CT and here on Candlewood Lake. 

 
o Operations: Michael and I have been working on plans for the start of the summer 

season and beyond, including buoy deployment, vessel and equipment 
preparation, and maintenance and repairs, especially as it relates to our most 
heavily used Patrol boats.   
 
We are also continuing to work on sourcing a used truck to replace the CLA truck 
that we had to take out of service and hope to get that done as soon as we identify 
the right vehicle.  

 
o Education: We completed filming for our “About the CLA” video, with Martin 

and Marianne both filming their sections earlier this month, and I added a few 
talking points to what I had filmed before. Neil, Nick and I had filmed a good 
portion of the video last October. We are excited to see the finished product to 
include on our upcoming refreshed website.  We are also looking forward to 
releasing the three boating safety videos this spring. Those are already completed 
and we are working on the next batch of educational videos to be filmed, with our 
volunteer Mark R taking the lead on this project. We also have a new volunteer 
who will assist us in developing our website redesign and content refresh and 
social media presence. 
 

 
• Neil, Marianne, Joan, Doug and I were present at the Shoreline Management Plan public 

meeting that FirstLight hosted in Southbury at the end of February. While we did not 
speak at the meeting, as we had submitted our comments for FERC in writing, we were 
interested in what others had to say. A majority of those present seemed to be from Lake 
Zoar as there were changes in the document that affected them in particular. 
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